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Report of the Administration and Finance Committee for the 
July 2010 meeting of the ARRL Board of Directors

Overview

As we began the 2010 year, there was guarded optimism regarding the upcoming year and financial metrics for the league.  We believe the YTD results indicate that the optimism is well founded.  But, the results are for 6 months and could reverse themselves in the latter half of the year.  Management and the A&F should and will monitor the key metrics and make the changes necessary to drive the organization if need be.  If the trends continue we expect results at least meeting the 2010 financial plan or, with guarded optimism, showing a positive difference between revenues and expenses. The June result could continue through the end of the year, eroding the income achieved during the first part of 2010.  Continuing to the end of the year, cost control along with meeting the revenue projections should lead in a positive result.  During the A&F meeting, CFO Shelley will describe other steps that might be taken to insure achievement of the 2010 plan.  Also, the Board should refer to CFO Shelley’s assessment of YTD results for the period ending June 30, 2010.  Based on his assessment, we do not anticipate and significant re-forecasting of revenue or expenses for the remainder of the year, again, understanding that any downward moving trend might result in changes and committee approval of modifications.  The committee does not anticipate any mid-course meetings between July and November; however, if any situation requires this, we anticipate use of electronic technology for any meeting rather than an in-person gathering.
The implementation of the new ARRLweb site and rollout continues to be challenging.  But, all indications are that the issues and problems with linkages, permissions and other computing issues appear to be reaching a resolution.  A project of this magnitude is generally fraught with these issues and we should, soon, see the “light” at the end of the tunnel.  Staff is working hard to fix the issues surrounding both an extremely large project and one that has been added to over the years with minimal knowledge of the interfaces between the large number of pages and functions.

Other topics relating to the business will be discussed at the A&F meeting and briefly summarized at the board meeting.

Committee Activity

Following the January 2010 meeting, the committee met in Newington on Wednesday, May 5 for its quarterly review of the financial and operational issues.  The meeting was held during the week due to scheduling issues of A&F members and timing conflicts with the PSC committee which held their quarterly meeting on May 1.  At this meeting, the YTD financial results through March 2010, investment portfolio, operations, staffing levels, development, ARRL Web site status, pension issues, insurance review and other topics were reviewed.  The results of this meeting can be noted in the minutes of the meeting which was distributed to the Board. 
During the upcoming July A&F meeting prior to the Board meeting, the committee will receive reports dealing with the 2009 financial audit, pension funding status and updates, review of the insurance program and an update of the progress made and issues surrounding the new ARRL web site, along with reports and action items from the January and May A&F meetings.  One of the reports will be the status of the implementation of the Strategic Plan approved in 2009 as well as a discussion of the plan for future years.  We believe that goals identified in the Strategic Plan for future years might require beginning individual programs and initiatives during 2010 and 2011 and a prioritization of these initiatives should be defined by the Executive committee following input from the entire Board within the next few months. 
Budget to Actual

Rather than further discussing financial results other than those described in the first part of this report, please refer to CFO Shelley’s comments as presented through the end of June.  As of the end of the second quarter 2010, actual revenues exceed actual expenses.  We anticipate positive financial results for the 2010 YTD.  Compared to 2008 and 2009, the funding in the investment and development functions indicates a remarkable turn-around.  Treasurer McCabe and CDO Hobart are to be commended for their oversight of these activities.
Comments from A&F Chair

As we have discussed, a further discussion and review of the Board’s governance process and any resulting issues will be undertaken during the remainder of 2010.  PSC chair Edgar, A&F chair Fenstermaker, and President Cragie plan to meet during Q3 to discuss these issues along with ideas for monitoring key metrics for the League and will keep the Board and management updated as to the result of our discussions.  I believe we need to informally meet using new technology to keep the Board informed as well as to practice the cost control as described above.
In Conclusion
The A&F Committee continues to tackle a number of topics relating to the operations and financial aspects of the ARRL.  The information discussed and new topics discussed along with reviews of the operational aspects of the League should serve to insure a smooth operational and fiscally responsible business environment as we move toward the end of the 2010 year and into 2011.  During the chair’s remarks during the upcoming board meeting, specific results from the July 2010 meeting will be discussed.  The committee appreciates the support of the board and staff as we continue to review results of operations and insure programs are in place to adequately manage operations and changes in the operating environment which we find ourselves. Members of the A&F Committee are dedicated to insuring our review of operations and identification of new topical matters enhances the business environment as we move forward.  The chair appreciates the time and dedication of members of the committee during both in-person deliberations the time between formal meetings.  Most of the board representatives serving on the committee have served multiple years which allows for better continuity cohesiveness as we deliberate a multitude of complex issues.  As we move into 2011, we recommend this continuity be continued as much as possible to allow for smoother review of these issues.  
The A&F Committee looks forward to meeting in November 2010 to discuss the yearly results and to receive the recommendation of CEO Sumner and the officers for the 2010 budget.  In addition, we are excited about working on the creation of new processes to enhance Board communication and interface.  Our success is the way we define and monitor results, direct and protect the organization, and continue to expect great Board and Management interaction.  

The committee appreciates the ability to serve the ARRL Members, Board, officers, and staff. 
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